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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  August 26, 2015  
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:30 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman     Morris Scott, Jr. Absent 
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary     Drew Kiszonak Absent 
Robert Piazza, Treasurer      
Sidney Deutsch 
Donald Niece      
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg  
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Daniel Olshefski, Authority Chief Financial 
Officer; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; 
Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved and Mr. Deutsch seconded to approve the minutes of the July 15, 2015 
regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Absent   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Absent 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Ms. O’Connor moved and Mr. Deutsch seconded to approve the minutes of the July 15, 2015 
executive session, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
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Mr. Kiszonak  Absent   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Absent 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  

   
1. A letter dated July 17, 2015, from Mr. Mikulka, CPM, Senior Project Manager, CPE to 

Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, enclosing Payment 
Requisition #15 for the Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

2. A letter dated July 21, 2015, from Ms. Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to Mr. 
Hunkele, President, Accurate Waste Removal Service, notifying him of the Award of 
Contract #15-02 for transportation of liquid sludge. 
 

3. A letter dated July 21, 2015, from Mr. Mikulka, CPM, Senior Project Manager, CPE to 
Mr. Paull, Chief, Northern Bureau of Water Compliance & Enforcement, NJDEP, 
submitting Quarterly Progress Report #5, as required by the ACO for the Oxford WWTF.  
 

4. A letter dated July 22, 2015, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & Fader, 
to Ms. Thomas, President, Tomar Construction Services regarding payment #18. 
 

5. A letter dated July 22, 2015, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager, CP Engineers to Mr. 
Varghese, Project Engineer, Tomar Construction Services regarding Weather Delay 
Claim – Winter 2014-2015. 
 

6. A memo dated July 23, 2015, from Mr. Donati, P.E., VP, CP Engineers to Ms. Kaspereen 
regarding his review of bid documents for Transportation of Liquid Sludge: Contract No. 
15-02. 
 

7. A letter dated July 27, 2015, from Mr. Mecca, PVSC to Mr. Withers, Russell Reid Waste 
Hauling regarding discharge from our Belvidere plant. 
 

8. A letter dated July 30, 2015, from Mr. Chebra, Assistant Director, Municipal Finance & 
Construction Element, Division of Water Quality, NJDEP, to Mr. Wasser, Licensed 
Operator, notifying him that payment request #14 (WCMUA’s #15) has been 
recommended for approval.  
 

9. A letter dated August 4, 2015, from Gladson Samuel, Contract Administrator, Tomar 
Construction Services to Mr. Sauder, CP Engineers in response to correspondence #5. 
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10. A letter dated August 5, 2015, from Mr. John, President, Thomas & Sons Builders LLC 
to the Authority, notifying the Authority that a construction lien has been filed with the 
County with regard to Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

11. A letter dated August 10, 2015, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CPE, to Mr. Wauhop, 
Authority Consultant enclosing a copy of Progress Payment Application No. 19, 
submitted by Tomar Construction Services for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 
 

12. A letter dated August 13, 2015, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & 
Fader to Ms. Thomas, President, Tomar Construction Services in response to a letter sent 
by Tomar on July 1, 2015 in regards to payments. 
 

13. A letter dated August 13, 2015, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & 
Fader to Mr. Ziman, NJUA Underwriting Manager, Capacity Coverage Company in 
reference to a potential workers compensation claim related to Tomar Construction 
Services. 
 

14. A letter dated August 14, 2015, from Gladson Samuel, Contract Administrator, Tomar 
Construction Services to Mr. Sauder, CPE in response to correspondence #10. 
 

15. A Notice from the attorney for the applicant who has applied to the White Township 
Zoning Board of Adjustment, and will be heard at its public hearing on August 20, 2015, 
for preliminary and final site plan approval to redevelop property with a new building at 
488 Route 46. 
 

16. A letter dated August 20, 2015, from Mr. Mikulka, CPM, Senior Project Manager, CPE 
to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, enclosing Payment 
Requisition #16 for the Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

17. A letter dated August 21, 2015, from Gladson Samuel, Contract Administrator, Tomar 
Construction Services to Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & Fader, in 
response to his email regarding the lien filed by Thomas & Sons Builders.   
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:35 p.m., Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Niece seconded to adopt Resolution 
#15-39, to enter into an executive session to discuss a contract matter.  All in favor, motion 
carried.   
 
At 7:51 p.m., Ms. O’Connor moved and Mr. Deutsch seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried. 
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CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Olshefski commented on the monthly financial report.  Nothing has really changed since last 
month.  So far, we are on target in regards to our budget for 2015.      
 
Preliminary work will begin on preparing the budget for 2016, including any increase in costs for 
the new plant in Oxford that should be in operation next year.  Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Wauhop 
will work on these numbers and any potential capital projects.  Afterwards, they will meet with 
the Finance Committee.  The preliminary FY2016 budget will be presented to the full Board for 
discussion at the September meeting; formal documents will be prepared for budget approval at 
the October meeting.       
 
Work will also begin on the billing for sewerage treatment for 2016.  As previously discussed, 
the four current years of flow will be used to determine the billing for 2016.  The sale of Warren 
Haven is scheduled for Monday.  The County paid the Warren Haven sewerage treatment 
charges thru the end of the year.  The new owners will reimburse the County at closing. 
 
Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Francisco left the meeting. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tipton requested authorization from the Board to respond to Thomas & Sons Builders, 
regarding their filing of a lien related to Contract #12-01.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Piazza seconded to authorize Mr. Tipton to respond to 
correspondence #10 from Thomas & Sons Builders.  All in favor, motion carried.   
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati’s report was included in the agenda packets. 
 
LaTorre Plaza:  The project’s construction manager contacted Mr. Donati to see what was 
required for the sewer connection.  Eventually there will be four buildings but, for now, they are 
only building and connecting one.  The first thing the Authority has to determine is what will be 
charged for the connection fee.  Discussion ensued on this matter.  Mr. Tipton will research the 
matter of connection fees and change of use.  Once Mr. Donati has more information about the 
project, he will formalize the numbers for the fee in a memo.  The second thing is the Authority 
needs to determine the charges for sewerage treatment, and the third matter is grease traps.  Mr. 
Tipton will review our Service Rules.  Mr. Wauhop will confirm with the township engineer 
information he received from the owner’s plumber regarding grease traps.                                     
  
Oxford WWTF ACO:  The ACO compliance date was June 29, 2015, fines are beginning to 
accrue.  CP Engineers submitted the quarterly progress report.  A meeting will be set up with 
DEP Enforcement to discuss the ACO.        
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Oxford Upgrade: Tomar’s current schedule states they will finish the project by the end of 
September.  Mr. Donati reviewed dates for the project.   
 
Warren Haven Pump Station Rehab:  Mr. Wauhop reviewed the design plans submitted by CPE 
and found them acceptable.  A Treatment Works Approval (TWA) application and a Highlands 
Exemption application must be submitted.  For the TWA application, the Authority must pass a 
resolution and pay a review fee to the NJDEP for $7,480.              
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #15-40, authorizing the filing of the NJDEP TWA permit 
application for the WC(PR)MUA upgrade of Warren Haven Pump Stations #1 and #2.  Ms. 
Napolitani seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.  He stated many items were completed 
this month.       
 
Belvidere plant:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  In the blower 
room, piping installation for the new Kaeser Blower unit was completed.   
 
A 4” diameter PVC decant pipe from the FSTs was installed.  The goal is to put the FST into a 
24-hour operation on a more steady and consistent basis, resulting in less sludge hauling.   
 
There are issues with the #2 pump at the Water Street pump station.  A new impellor has been 
ordered.   
 
The slide bar for the storage tank mixer was repaired.          
 
We contacted ABB because we have been experiencing problems with getting accurate readings 
from the Brookfield meter.  The technician pulled the meter and sent it out for repairs.  The 
repaired meter was returned and installed, but its calibration needs to be double-checked. 
 
Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  A lot of 
work was done on the Jet Truck.   
 
Grease and rags were removed from the floats at the Warren Haven #1 and #2 pump stations.   
 
All the bolts on the clarifiers were replaced with stainless steel bolts.   
 
Under general business, Mr. Wauhop met with the financial advisor for the developer who is 
considering building homes at the Oxford Textile site.  He showed Mr. Wauhop numerous charts 
on how the development could lower the sewer bills for households in Oxford Township.          
 
Two of our operators who took wastewater treatment classes passed their State tests.   
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Three of our operators are now certified for Confined Space Entry.  The fourth operator’s mask 
did not fit so another mask was ordered.   
 
Regarding the outdoor light poles that were taken down, the Board instructed Mr. Wauhop to sell 
them through the online auction. 
 
As discussed at last meeting, Mr. Wauhop examined current weather data and flow information 
related to I & I.  Next, he will review information from the last four years.   His goal is to have a 
good methodology for determining I & I.                                                                     
  
FINANCE (TREASURER) 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #15-41 (Certificate No. 349: $79,962.06) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund as presented.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Regarding the capital bills, Mr. Piazza would reduce the amount paid to Tomar by $46,500 (31 
days x $1,500 a day). Therefore, in lieu of their requested amount of $330,960.70, the payment 
to Tomar should be $284,460.70.  Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #15-42 (Certificate No. 
357: $336,300.80) be approved to pay all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as 
presented, with the exception of the Tomar bill that will be paid as stated above.  Mr. Rosenberg 
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on roll call vote.     
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Niece moved and Ms. 
O’Connor seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting 
was adjourned at 8:43 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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